
Chapter 4 

ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS 
BASED ON PRIMARY HEALTH CARE 

Organization and effective management of the health syatems are 
essential to enable countries to provide efficient and 
universal primary health care. Countries in the Region have 
allocated considerable resources in building up health 
facilities, improving health infrastructure and increasing the 
coverage, especially in the unserved and underserved areas. WHO 
has continued to collaborate in efforts to achieve the goal of 
~ ~ ~ 1 2 0 0 0 .  Resources from donor agencies are also being utilized 
in this direction. 

Strengthening of Ministries of Health and Expanding 
the Coverage of Health Infrastructure 

Appropriate models have been introduced and tested in various 
countries in order to provide suitable health care to the 
people. WHO'S assistance to Bangladesh is continuing in 
developing the operationalization of primary health care 
components from the upazils level down to the villages. The 
country has expanded the coverage of primary health care 
rapidly from about 30% of the population in 1985 to about 50% 
in the period under review. Considering the enormity of the 
task to cover the entire population, a project proposal has 
been prepared, with WHO'S assistance, for UNDP funding for 
building up the rural health infrastructure and to accelerate 
the coverage of health infrastructure. 

The Mongar project in Bhutan is receiving continued support 
from WHO to develop a model health system. Experiences gained 



have led to a considerable expansion of basic health care. 
Similarly, the development of Huvsgul aimak in Mongolia is 
progressing satisfactorily. Staff support was provided for an 
evaluation mission to Huvsgul aimak and for preparing an action 
plan for Gobi-Altai aimak. Additional funds allocated by WHO to 
assist primary health care activities in Mongolia were utilized 
mainly for training actixities and on health planning and 
management. 

The Integrated Community Health Services Development Programme 
(ICHSDP) functioned as a focal point for the development of 
community health services and primary health care in Nepal. 
WHO'S support aims to expedite the development of integrated 
districts. The evaluation of the six fully integrated districts 
and one non-Integrated district was completed and a plan of 
action prepared for follow up. 

The Integrated Family Health Package (IFHP) was identified as 
an appropriate mechanism for the delivery of health services in 
Indonesia as the reduction of infant mortality is the priority 
target. The four provinces, Bengkulu, West Java, West Kalimantan 
and South-East Sulawesi, where IFHP was started with WHO colla- 
boration, are now expanding the area of coverage by increasing 
the number of posyandus (integrated family welfare service 
posts). 

Management capabilities at all levels of the health infra- 
structure is another important skill needed for strengthening 
the ministries of health. This includes the strengthening of 
health information systems for planning and monitoring primary 
health care progress. The two PHC Information Resources Centres 
(PIRC) established in India (National Institute of Health and 
Family Welfare) and Thailand (ASEAN Centre for PHC) are now 
fully operational. National focal points have been identified 
in each country and information about PHC is shared between 
these and other nodal points. The regional information network 
assisted the countries in further developing their own country 
information networks for PHC. National PHC networks have also 
been set up. 

Information kits on primary health care, consisting of reprints 
of documents and articles on various aspects of primary health 
care development, have been prepared and distributed in the 
countries of the Region. 

Support for medical and health record systems was provided to 
Maldives to review the existing records and formulate a plan 
for improvement. The Male Central Hospital and health centres 
in Laviyani, Baa and Raa atolls introduced a new medical and 



health record system which is functioning. In Indonesia, a new 
revised manual was developed, following the workshop on 
Revision of Manual on Health Centre Stratification, and 
distributed to all the 27 provincial health officers; it will 
be field-tested in Central Java. 

Expansion of the health infrastructure to provide primary 
health care is progressing satisfactorily. Bhutan has mobilized 
voluntary village health workers (VVHWs) and added two 
health training institutions. Burma has extended more than 50% 
PHC coverage to all states and divisions, although the extent 
of coverage is still uneven. In townships with good coverage by 
village health workers, the programme has been extended to 
develop a network of "Ten Household Health Workers" (THHW~). 

The Government of India has accelerated efforts towards expan- 
sion and improvement of primary health care. Nearly 300 000 
additional village health guides have been trained and 
positioned. About 35 000 sub-centres, 600 primary and subsidiary 
health centres have been established. Similarly, in Indonesia, 
the number of health centres increased more than threefold and 
the number of sub-centres doubled in the last decade. The 
delivery of health services has expanded through poavandua, 
numbering nearly 200 000, and about one million workers are 
active in the field. In addition, there are about 2 500 mobile 
health units, on land, sea and air, to serve remote areas. 

With the expansion of regional hospitals, Maldives now has one 
90-bed hospital in Male, three regional hospitals, with 12 beds 
each, while one more is being commissioned and 21 health centres 
in the 19 rural atolls. Sri Lanka, with approximately 100 per 
cent coverage of health infrastructure, faces some problems of 
maldistribution of available staff between different geographi- 
cal areas, underutilization of peripheral health facilities and 
overcrowding of facilities. These problems are being gradually 
rectified. The health infrastructure development in Thailand 
has been almost fully established and district hospitals cover 
about 80 per cent of the districts and health centres cover 
90 per cent of the tambons. This network is fortified by 
village health volunteers and village health communicators. 

Strengthening of District Health System 

An assessment of the activities in the Region towards reaching 
the target of health for all by the year 2000 has pointed out 
the need to strengthen the developmental process of primary 
health care and to intensify efforts in manageable geographical 



units, such as districts. Following the evaluation of national 
and regional HFA strategies, the need for intensified PHC 
action programmes became clearer. Activities in this regard 
have commenced in many countries. The Mongar project in Bhutan 
is one example, to find a suitable model for implementation and 
later evaluation. In Burma, the success story from Ayadaw 
township is leading to implementation of such activities in 
other townships. Funds from the Sasakawa Prize are being 
utilized for further development in Ayadaw. DPR Korea has 
evinced interest in the development of the district health 
system. The designation of the Institute of Public Health 
Administration, Pyongyang, as a WHO collaborating centre for 
the development of PHC to conduct research on the development 
of a model district health system is being processed. The 
National Institute for Health and Family Welfare in New Delhi 
is conducting a study on district health development. Health 
development in Huvsgul aimak in Mongolia is another example. 
The health development project in Morang diatrict in Nepal, 
with UNDP assistance, although primarily aiming at self- 
sufficiency in terms of supply of essential drugs, can be 
considered as a starting point for further development of the 
district health system, and, together with the development of 
integrated district health system, can constitute a model for 
primary health care delivery in Nepal. 

With the experience gained from the above-mentioned projects 
and under the guidance of the World Health Assembly and the 
Regional Committee for South-East Asia recommending 
"intensification of elements of PHC to be implemented in 
manageable geographical units such as districts", the 
UNDP-funded project on 'Intensification of Primary Health Care' 
haa been launched. Following an intercountry meeting for the 
preparation of the project, in which most countries 
participated, all countries have agreed with the project 
proposal and have identified the areas to be operated under 
this project. National workshops for orientation of officials 
concerned and for the preparation of workplans were held in all 
countries, except in DPR Korea and Sri Lanka. Baseline surveys 
for relevant data are also in progress in every country. The 
implementation of the project, however, needs considerable 
efforts and commitment by the participating countries. 

Referral Support for Primary Health Care 

The rapid development of national health infrastructures, 
especially at peripheral levels, including the introduction of 
new cadres of health workers at community and village levels, 
resulted in highlighting the urgent need for strengthening the 



referral systems, in support for PHC, through frequent and 
qualitative supervision. 

Four country projects, one each in Bangladesh, India, Mongolia 
and Sri Lanka, were developed to strengthen the referral 
systems. The activities included rapid analysis of existing 
referral systems and identification of gaps in support services 
in the areas of information, management, manpower development, 
logistics, intersectoral action and community participation. In 
India, the services of community health workers, renamed as 
village health guides, were backed up by a well-knit referral 
system with medical colleges functioning at the apex of the 
referral system, district/tehsil/taluk hospitals in the middle 
and primary health centres and sub-centres at the periphery. In 
Thailand, apart from the normal referral system along the 
conventional health facilities, the health card system was 
developed aiming primarily at financing the PHC; but the system 
itself creates a new channel for quick referral services. 
Regarding supervisory activity, in Bangladesh, following the 
revision of job descriptions of various categories of health 
personnel, supervision of field activities has been strengthened 
in terms of frequency of visits by supervisory officers. 

Intersectoral Action for Bealth 

The various mechanisms for intersectoral coordination have been 
strengthened in support of health development efforts in many 
countries. A national HFA coordination committee in Bhutan was 
entrusted with the task of formulating a coherent health policy 
and strategy, and coordination of health-related sectors. A 
high-level task force with the Minister for Public Health as 
chairman was set up in Mongolia to determine the contributions 
that other sectors could make to the health of the people. In 
Sri Lanka, the National Health Council continued to be active 
in policy coordination. District, pradeshiya and gramodaya 
health development committees are also active at district and 
lower levels in several other countries, including Bangladesh, 
Bhutan, Burma, Indonesia and Thailand. 

A workshop on integrated family health package was conducted at 
the provincial level in Indonesia. Based on the principle that 
activities in other sectors also have an impact on health, a 
survey for the assessment of Integrated Family Health Package 
was carried out in twelve provinces, and the report distributed. 
With increased cooperation from other sectors, the number of 
osyandus has increased further. To enhance intersectoral 
zooperation for health development at the intermediate level, 
Bhutan has established district health units which are 



responsible for health development in the overall plans of the 
dzonkhags. In Bangladesh, the upazila parishads (sub-district 
committees) have been given authority for operating their own 
budget out of which the health sector has an allocation for the 
expenses, as needed. In Sri Lanka, the establishment of a 
health development network at the national level and health 
sub-committees of district development councils, pradeshiya 
mandalayas and kramodaya mandalayas are pointers to mobilize 
political support and intersectoral cooperation for health 
development. As health development in Thailand has been 
integrated into the overall economic and social development, 
the Ministries of Health, Education, Agriculture and Interior 
are involved right from the planning stage, ensuring 
intersectoral coordination for the improvement of the quality 
of life, including health. 

Community Involvement for, and financing of, 
Primry Bealth Care 

The goal to be achieved in primary health care is self-reliance 
and self-sustainability of health servicea by the people. These 
are best carried out through community involvement. Many of the 
WHO collaborative programmes for primary health care are geared 
towards it. The community-based, self-managed primary health 
care programme in Thailand is an example. Some villages have 
been selected to receive direct support from the project in 
developing primary health care, and the experiences gained from 
them were transferred to other villages through the mechanism 
of "Technical Cooperation among Developing Villages" (TCDV). 
The number of villages involved in TCDV activities are: 283 
trainer villages and 1 423 trainee villages. The villages make 
their own choice of the health problems to be solved, using 
village cooperative development funds. 

Community participation in terms of volunteers for health 
activities under primary health care is progressively 
expanding. In Bangladesh, not only community health leaders but 
religious leaders have also been trained to understand the 
health concepts. In Bhutan, about 800 WHWs have been trained 
with the revised training manual. In Burma, CHWs and the Ten 
Household Health Workers are the health focal points in 
villages. The posyandu approach in Indonesia is an extension of 
the health services, organized by combining the services of 
health centres and the participation from the community, with 
the women's organization in the village having a major role. In 
Nepal, the community health leaders are also involved in the 
health service delivery network. Women's participation in 



health has increased with the augmentation of MCH sides in 
remote districts. 

Contributions to resources in cash or kind is another form of 
participation. This is well practised in Burma where station 
hospitals were built through community resources sometimes 
ahead of the Govenuoent plan to provide staff and equipment for 
running them. Contributions for essential drugs in Thailand are 
organized as drug cooperatives, and, in some developed 
villages, this cmunity fund is also used for improving 
sanitation and nutrition. A health card scheme was established 
in Thailand, on the same principles as of health insurance, 
where payment of a small premium enables the beneficiaries to 
receive, on a priority basis, benefits from the government 
health facilities. A series of workshops were conducted under 
the scheme to find ways and means to include a voluntary health 
insurance scheme in the sixth National Health Development Plan. 
A revolving community drug cooperative supply scheme was 
introduced in twelve health posts in six fully integrated 
districts of Nepal. The scheme aims at self-sufficiency and 
self-sustainability of essential drugs in the community. This 
was extended to cover 20 more health posts in five Regions 
through resources from a UNDP-funded project. The project also 
assisted the construction of a district drug store in Soorkhet. 
The establishment of a rural pharmacy, to serve as a training 
unit for other district-level pharmacies, has been initiated. 

Urban Primary Health Care 

The process of urbanization has continued unabated and the 
challenge to the health sector is enormous. A number of 
important programmes are being implemented in several urban 
cities. The study in Rangoon seeks to develop strategies and 
activities to overcome health problems affecting the poor in 
urban areas. A pilot project in Bombay, where 45% of the populs- 
tion live in slums, covers three out of 58 health posts. Under 
the project a sample survey was conducted of community problems 
and needs which is expected to lead to appropriate training of 
health personnel in the delivery of health care. An evaluation 
was planned before the activities are expanded to other areas 
of the city. In Jakarta, the implementation of the Integrated 
Family Health Package services through community participation 
was further strengthened. The experience gained will help in 
the evolution of a model for urban PHC in Indonesia. In Chiang 
Mai, Thailand, a study is being conducted which includes a 
baseline survey, identification of problems, implementation of 
specific strategies for urban areas and evaluation. 


